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NEWSLETTER
MAY 1999, VOLUME 25.5, Jeffery Donaldson, EDITOR

 

Executive Committee for 1999/2000

 for the members of the Executive Committee of the McMaster University Faculty Association for
1999/2000. Their terms of office began on May 4, 1999.

President's Report

(delivered at the April 27, 1999 Annual General Meeting)

With my term in office now coming to an end and with my recollections of events of the past year still
reasonably sharp, I would like to take this opportunity to offer some observations on the arrangements that
exist at this University for discussions and negotiations between the Faculty Association and the
administration.

The principal features of the system date from the mid 1980s when under the terms of a tripartite
agreement between the Association, the administration and the Board of Governors, the Joint
Administration/Faculty Association Committee was established in its present form. There had been a Joint
Committee in place for several years previously but it had foundered often on the issue of dispute
resolution in regard to remuneration discussions and the 1984 agreement sought to remove this hazard by
instituting "final offer selection."

The new Joint Committee was given three main terms of reference -- first, to provide a forum wherein
both parties could "discuss issues and concerns confronting the University"; second, to consider and
discuss each year any issues relating to the terms and conditions of employment of faculty; and third, to
provide a forum for negotiating and determining faculty remuneration. It is on the general question of how
well the Joint Committee is fulfilling these responsibilities that I wish to comment. But before I do so, I
want to address a different but related issue having to do with the Committee, an issue that was given
scant attention by its architects but which now appears to be a potentially troublesome one. I refer to the
matter of the Joint Committee's constituency and to the related questions of who does the Joint Committee
represent and for whom does it negotiate?

The document describing the Joint Committee relies throughout upon the familiar term "faculty", a word
with which we are all comfortable but for which no formal definition exists within any document of this
University. The McMaster University Act (1976) uses the word but only in the sense of referring to an
administrative division of the University. The Act defines the "teaching staff" of the University to be those
employees "who hold the academic rank of professor, associate professor, assistant professor or lecturer"
and most of us equate that group of employees with the faculty. We acknowledge that the faculty defined
in this manner includes persons in all of the Schools and Faculties who may be employed full-time or
part-time and who may be paid by the University or by some external agency. But are they all represented
by the Joint Committee? The answer to this question is not to be found in any written statements but
rather in a set of conventions that have developed over the years. For example, there would be little
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argument over the claim that with respect to such "universal" issues as academic freedom, faculty conduct,
research misconduct and ethics, sexual harassment and so on, the Joint Committee in its deliberations
represents all faculty within this University, though of course it has no exclusive or paramount jurisdiction
in any such area.

But on issues of remuneration, the Joint Committee's jurisdiction is more restricted and the boundaries in
places are contested. The main such boundary encompasses that majority of the full-time faculty whose
remunerations are paid out of University funds and who are members of the Career Progress/ Merit
scheme. The responsibility of the Joint Committee for negotiating remuneration for that group has never
been in dispute and it was for that group that the check-off of Association dues was made compulsory a
few years ago. A different boundary has been drawn around the so-called "clinical faculty", those full-
time faculty in Health Sciences who receive some portion of their remuneration from health-care fees
billed through the RMA. It is agreed that the Joint Committee does not negotiate on behalf of these faculty
in regard to remuneration but in the past year or so there have been one or two "border incidents". The
question of whether changes in the base salary components of the remuneration of such faculty is a
legitimate subject for discussion within the Joint Committee was one such issue and more recently, a
dispute over the application of the changes in the tuition assistance program for dependents was another.
Neither of these issues is fully resolved to the satisfaction of all parties and they and similar issues will
demand attention in the future.

Another boundary question looms in situations, again not uncommon in Health Sciences, where
contractually-limited appointments are made for quite specific purposes and without the expectation that
the appointee perform the full range of faculty responsibili-ties in teaching, research and service. The
contracts in some such cases may exclude the appointees from the CP/M scheme and this will cause
another jurisdictional headache for the Joint Committee.

Let me turn now, as I said I would, to the question of how well is the Joint Committee discharging its
responsibilities. In terms of its overall performance I would be inclined to give it no better than a C+ grade
for the following reasons. First, it has virtually ceased to be a forum wherein the parties discuss issues and
concerns confronting the University. Neither party is at all pro-active in pursuing this goal. Each is
prepared to react to the other's proposals but the challenge of identifying and addressing issues of common
concern within the Committee excites neither one. Open-ended, wide-ranging discussions within the
Committee have given way to private meetings, in some years scheduled on a regular basis, between the
MUFA President and the Provost and between the two Presidents.

My second criticism is that the joint commitment to discussing and reviewing within the Committee issues
having to do with "the terms and conditions of employment of faculty", is weakened too often by oversight
or neglect. The fact that the subject of the recently implemented scheme for the posting on the student web
of faculty teaching ratings was never even broached in the Committee at any early point in its
development is one example; the recent establishment of the President's committee on retirement issues
and the pension surplus without the members of the Joint Committee being given an opportunity to
comment on the draft terms of reference is a second, perhaps more contentious, one.

Finally, I am critical of the looseness that both sides have allowed to develop at times in the procedures
for the negotiation of faculty remuneration. I will cite two examples. The first is the agreement that was
reached a few years ago in the Committee to employ a mediator if circumstances demanded it. I am not
opposed to mediation but, though I have no expertise in such matters, I believe that its adoption within our
system would change the mechanism of dispute resolution and undermine the rationale for "final offer
selection". I assume also that the architects of our system considered fully all such options for dispute
resolution and chose the one over the others for good reason. My second example has to do with the dates
that are given as the deadlines for certain phases in the negotiation process. The flexibility that has been
permitted and presumably agreed to in the honouring of these deadlines I find disturbing and I cannot help
but think that it puts at risk the integrity of the whole process.
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Though my assessment of its recent performance is lukewarm, the Joint Committee still has my strong
support as the preferred system for faculty-administration discussions and negotiations. Though it is
difficult to gauge the level of support that exists for the system among the silent majority of our faculty, I
prefer the optimistic interpretation that they are generally content with it. What I would call for is a strong
reaffirmation of support for the principles and purposes of the Joint Committee and a revitalization of its
work by those dedicated and interested persons who I know are present in the ranks of both the
Association and the administration.

I would like to conclude with a few comments directed towards the Executive of the Association. The
recently completed negotiations underscored for me the fact that much of the Association's business is
conducted in line with established practice rather than with statute or by-law. For most of the work this is
convenient and efficient. But in the realm of remuneration negotiations there are some practices that I
believe require tightening up and perhaps some codification, especially if multi-year agreements are to
become the norm and the memory in the system is thereby attenuated. First, the composition and
appointment of the standing Remuneration Committee should be formalized (the Association by-laws are
silent on such matters). At present, the members are chosen by the Committee Chair and the membership
is not subject to approval by the Executive, as it should be. Second, in those years when remuneration
negotiations are called for, the selection of the Association's representatives for the Joint Committee
negotiations should be considered and approved by the Executive with input from the Remuneration
Committee. If, in such a year, the negotiations proceed into Phase Two (beyond February 1), then the
opportunity to change the negotiating team should be formally considered by the Executive. Finally, when
a tentative agreement is reached in the Joint Committee and prior to the vote on that agreement, the
Executive and its Remuneration Committee should endorse and issue a statement to all members stating
their positions on the proposed agreement.

I have enjoyed my year as President and I extend a warm vote of thanks to the members of the Executive
who have assisted me and to our dedicated staff of Phyllis and Kelly whose insights, hard work and good
humour keep the system functioning. To the Association and its members, I extend my very best wishes
for the future.

Les King

Joint Committee Passes
Supplementary Letter of Agreement

Further to the Joint Committee Agreement which was ratified in April by faculty on the CP/M Scheme,
members of the Joint Committee addressed the issue of including the value of delayed ATB payments in
the nominal salary effective July 1 of the relevant year. They passed the following Supplementary Letter
of Agreement for 1999-2002:

Employee contributions to the Pension Plan for 1999-2000 and 2001-02 shall be based on the salary levels
as of July 1, 1999 and 2001 respectively. For the purposes of calculating pension entitlement, the regular
salary for 1999-2000 shall include the increment on November 1, 1999, and that for 2001-02 shall include
the increment on October 1, 2001. Revenue Canada rules concerning maximum pension entitlement shall
apply. The pension entitlement calculation may be amended on the consent of the Faculty Association and
the Administration.

Approved by Joint Committee
April 19, 1999

The across-the-board increase for 2000-2001 will be paid on July 1, 2000 and thus is not included in the
above agreement..
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It was further agreed that this Letter of Agreement would apply to all faculty taking normal retirement or
retiring under the Rule of 80.

If You Are Being Considered for Tenure and/or Promotion (or
have a colleague who is being so considered), Read On

If you are a faculty member who will be considered for tenure and promotion to Associate Professor or for
promotion to Professor in the coming year, you may find it helpful to have a faculty colleague act as an
advisor during this process. This colleague can assist in the preparation of your research resume, teaching
dossier and other material. An advisor can also accompany you to interviews at various stages of the
process should this prove necessary.

This practice has been informally sanctioned in the past. Proposed revisions to the Tenure and Promotion
Policy explicitly state that a faculty member may be accompanied by a faculty colleague acting as an
advisor when appearing before a Departmental, Faculty or Senate Committee.

Please feel free to contact the Chair of the MUFA Committee on Special Enquiries and Grievances should
you desire further information concerning this policy or assistance in seeking out an appropriate advisor.

Martin Dooley, Chair
Special Enquiries and Grievances Committee

1998 OCUFA Teaching & Academic Librarianship Awards

Congratulations to CAROLYN EYLES, Professor in the School of Geography & Geology, who will be
honoured with a 1998 OCUFA Teaching Award at a special ceremony on Friday, May 14, 1999.

Established in 1973, the teaching awards have been presented annually by the Ontario Confederation of
University Faculty Associations (OCUFA) to acknowledge the contributions made to teaching by

outstanding professors and, since 1990, to librarianship by academic librarians.

In announcing the 1998 Award winners, OCUFA President Deborah Flynn said, "Each year OCUFA is
presented with the daunting task of choosing the best among those who inspire and inform in their
teaching and demonstrate exceptional dedication in their work as academic librarians."

Recent Salary Settlements at Ontario Universities

Recent salary settlements at Ontario universities show that once again McMaster faculty are near the
bottom of the pack. Not only that, but negotiators for other faculty associations report that at their
universities no initial appointments of faculty with doctorates are made at the floor salary for an assistant
professor. At McMaster, however, beginning faculty with doctorates were appointed last July at the floor
salary of $41,961 in departments in which market forces did not dictate a higher starting salary. Their
peers at similar Ontario universities appear to be starting at salaries around $50,000.

The obvious conclusion for McMaster faculty who are in the early stages of their career is that it is in their
financial interest to find an academic position elsewhere. Given the history of below-average salary

increases at McMaster under the current administration, it would not be financially advantageous to stay at
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McMaster if an offer from another university were merely matched by the McMaster administration.

This state of affairs is in my opinion a sad reflection of the present administration's very weak
commitment to keeping the salaries of McMaster faculty competitive with those at other research-intensive
universities with which the administration likes to compare us.

The table below shows the scale (across-the-board) increases negotiated to date; a blank cell means that
nothing has yet been negotiated for the faculty at that university for that year. Universities whose faculty
associations have not yet reached a salary settlement for 1999-2000 are not mentioned.

David Hitchcock

Negotiated scale (across-the-board) increases for faculty at Ontario universities

UNIVERSITY 1998-99 1999-2000 2000-2001 2001-2002

Brock 1 1

Carleton 0.5 1.5 2

Guelph 0.6 1.2 1.1

Lakehead 1.5 1.5

McMaster 1 1.25 0.5 1.25

Nipissing 3.9 2

Ottawa 1.6 1.5

Ryerson 0.75 1 1

Toronto 1.5 1.5 2 1.5

Waterloo 1 1.5

Windsor 1.5 1.5 1.5

Access to "Public" Student Ratings of our Teaching

Last November the administration announced with some fanfare that McMaster students would now be
able to access summaries of student ratings of teaching effectiveness through MUGSI, the web-based
McMaster UnderGraduate Student Information database. Many faculty members were astonished, and
more than a little annoyed, to discover that they could not access their own ratings, since access to MUGSI
requires a student ID number and a matched Personal Identification Number (PIN).

After months of negotiating, the Faculty Association Executive has been able to come up with the
following methods of checking the electronically published summaries of student ratings of your teaching
effectiveness:

1) Use MUGSI. From the McMaster website (www.mcmaster.ca), click on "Prospective and Registered
Students". Then click on "MUGSI", then on "General Student Information Links", then on "Students'
Ratings of Courses". Then follow the directions. In the box for your student number, type "9912345". In
the box for your Personal Identification Number, type "1234".
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2) Visit the library. A printout of the summaries is on reserve in three campus libraries. To get

the printout for your courses, visit the appropriate library and ask for them at the circulation desk by the
following numbers:

Innis Library: IPC 200 (ratings of undergraduate Commerce and graduate Business courses)

Mills Library: MPB 20016 (ratings of undergraduate Social Sciences courses)

Mills Library: MPB 20017 (ratings of undergraduate Humanities courses)

Thode Library: TLP 61357 (ratings of undergraduate courses taught by Science and Engineering faculty,
including those in the geography and psychology departments)

If you find an error or omission in the summaries of the ratings of one of your courses, please advise your
dean of the mistake (deanbus@mcmaster.ca, deaneng@ mcmaster.ca, deanhum@mcmaster.ca, deansci@
mcmaster.ca, deansoc@mcmaster.ca), with copies to Alan Harrison, chair of the Senate committee
implementing the policy on public release of student ratings, (harrison@mcmaster.ca) and to his assistant,
Anne McInnis (admcsoc@mcmaster.ca).

David Hitchcock

Susan Elliott joins Executive

As Returning Officer for the by-election of a Member - at - Large on the McMaster University Faculty
Association Executive for 1999/2000, I hereby report that, as there were no further nominations by the
May 14, 1999 deadline, the Nominating Committee's candidate, SUSAN J. ELLIOTT, ASSOCIATE
PROFESSOR IN THE SCHOOL OF GEOGRAPHY & GEOLOGY , FACULTY OF SCIENCE,
who was proposed to the membership on April 30, 1999, is declared elected.

Grant Smith
Returning Officer

CAUTNOW!

CAUT has introduced a new fax/E-mail newsletter that will bring breaking news to
member associations on a timely basis. It is available on the CAUT website for the general
membership. The first volume, "Intellectual Property Rights at Risk", can be found at
www.caut.ca/English/CAUTframe.html.

"A Liberal Decalogue"

by

Bertrand Russell

Perhaps the essence of the Liberal outlook could be summed up in a new decalogue, not intended to
replace the old one but only to supplement it. The Ten Commandments that, as a teacher, I should wish to
promulgate, might be set forth as follows:
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1. Do not feel absolutely certain of anything.

2. Do not think it worth while to proceed by concealing evidence, for the evidence is sure to come to light.

3. Never try to discourage thinking for you are sure to succeed.

4. When you meet with opposition, even if it should be from your husband or your children, endeavour to
overcome it by argument and not by authority, for a victory depended upon authority is unreal and
illusory.

5. Have no respect for the authority of others, for there are always contrary authorities to be found.

6. Do not use power to suppress opinions you think pernicious, for if you do the opinions will suppress
you.

7. Do not fear to be eccentric in opinion, for every opinion now accepted was once eccentric.

8. Find more pleasure in intelligent dissent than in passive agreement, for, if you value intelligence as you
should, the former implies a deeper agreement than the latter.

9. Be scrupulously truthful, even if the truth is inconvenient, for it is more inconvenient when you try to
conceal it.

10. Do not feel envious of the happiness of those who live in a fool's paradise, for only a fool will think
that it is happiness.

Will You be RETIRING this Year?

ELECTRONIC MAIL ACCOUNTS: It is agreed that provision of e-mail computer accounts for retired
faculty members is to be treated similarly to the provision of mail boxes or library cards. All retired
faculty should have access to an e-mail account on the same terms as active faculty. Like the mail box or
library card, the e-mail account is to be used for University or academic business. The account may be
accessed from University computers or by modem. In the latter case, if the retired faculty member wishes
a fee modem account, this is also available and can be arranged (for example, through the purchase of
vouchers at the Bookstore or by provision of a research account number).

Given past experience with illegitimate use of computer accounts by "hackers", it is recognized that for
management purposes it might be necessary to require retired faculty to renew the e-mail computer
account from time to time, or for CIS to remove accounts that are inactive over a long period of time.

This policy shall be reviewed no later than five years after its implementation.

Approved by Joint Committee
December 9, 1996

TERMINATION OPTION: During the fall of 1996, the Joint Committee recommended and the President
agreed that those faculty who at the time of retirement elect the Pension Plan's Termination Option, should
continue to qualify for the normal retirement benefits.

MAJOR MEDICAL & DENTAL BENEFITS: Continuation of benefits which were in effect prior to
retirement, for retiree, spouse and eligible children. Out-of-Province/Out-of-Country-Coverage is
reduced to $10,000/lifetime. It is recommended that you obtain extra travel insurance very time you travel
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out of Ontario or Canada.

LIFE INSURANCE: At normal retirement age (65 years) you will be provided with a paid up policy of
$5,000. If you wish to convert your insurance to a private insurance plan, you must apply within one
month of your retirement date. Please contact Human Resources for more information.

If you take early retirement, you are able to keep your current coverage (Grandfathered Plan) or the basic
plan of 175% of salary (maximum salary $100,000) by paying the full premium which is based on age
factors, gender and smoking vs non-smoking. At age 65, however, the policy will be reduced to the Paid
Up policy of $5,000.

PARKING:

1. Faculty and Staff who have retired but have a post-retirement appointment for which they receive
remuneration from the University shall pay for parking (effective July 1, 1992).

2. Faculty and staff who have retired on or before June 30, 1992 shall continue to receive free parking; in
the case of those who are under 65 the free parking shall be provided on West Campus. Any who have
already reached 65 and are parking on West Campus should receive a Central Campus sticker
immediately.

3. Faculty and staff who retire after June 30, 1992 may obtain a permit which allows (i) free parking on
West Campus at all times and (ii) free parking on Central Campus for the period May to August and after
12:30 p.m. on days when classes are held between September and April; alternatively such individuals
may purchase, at the Central Campus rate for eight months, a permit for Central Campus.

Approved by Joint Committee
December 3, 1991

Notice: to Retirees with Restricted Retiree Parking Permits

(1) HOURLY PARKING

We are pleased to inform you that the automation of the kiosks has given us an opportunity to set
up 1, 2 and 3 hour blocks of parking for retirees holding restricted retiree permits that become valid
at 12:30 p.m. Retirees who wish to park on central campus prior to 12:30 p.m. may purchase
parking for the duration of time prior to 12:30 p.m. only. The following deposit [subject to change]
is required when entering the University between the given times below:

11:30-12:30 -- 1 hour ---- $2.50
10:30-12:30 -- 2 hours ---- $4.50
09:30-12:30 -- 3 hours ---- $6.50
Prior to 09:30 requires ---- $8.50

The above issued permits must be displayed with a restricted retiree permit, which takes effect at
12:30 pm.

(2) CENTRAL CAMPUS PARKING

Eight month central campus parking permits are available for the regular permit fee of $32.56
[price subject to change].

Any retiree that has previously been charged for the period May to August inclusive, is eligible for a
refund for those months.
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Please contact the Parking & Transit Services office, CUC 102, at 24921 or e-mail:
parking@mcmaster.ca

John Abraham, Manager
Parking and Transit Services

January 17, 1997

CAUT SERVICES: Individuals who were eligible for membership in CAUT before retirement, are
eligible for membership as CAUT retirees. Individual retired members may join CAUT as Retired
Associate Members for an annual fee of $25. For this fee they receive a subscription to the CAUT
Bulletin, and may join a number of group plans offered for Life Insurance, Personal Accident
Insurance, Family Life Insurance, Professional Property Insurance, Group Home Insurance, Travel
Insurance, and other financial services. Retired members can also take advantage of discounted
travel rates offered by Finlay Travel.

RETIRE WEB: RetireWeb is a WWW site packed with financial planning information for
Canadians of all ages to help them with all stages of retirement: saving for retirement, options at
retirement and post retirement. You can reach it through the MUFA web page
(www.mcmaster.ca/mufa) -- just go to "LINKS" and click on "Other Interesting Sites" -- or go
directly to www.retireweb.com/index.html.

PROFESSOR:
one who talks

in someone else's sleep

McMASTER FACULTY SALARY STATISTICS 1998/99
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